At A Public Meeting

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 17th day of November, 2008

Roll Call:                Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor        

        

                                Derek N. Benedict, Councilman                                            

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman 
Absent: 
        George A. Woolsey, Councilman
                                            Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:00 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 


Mike Anagnostakis, of Winona Lake, led the pledge to the flag.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA

            Add On
#3A
AUDIT

3A
APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the audit in the amount of $326,829.29. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.
4.
COMMENTS ON ITEMS ON TONIGHT’S AGENDA


There were no comments on the agenda.

5.         (7:00 p.m.) PUBLIC HEARING: 2009 Special Districts Budget
Supervisor Booth asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all of the legal notices and postings have been done.
Town Clerk Zarutskie said notice of this meeting has been posted in the lobby of Town Hall since October 27, 2008; it appeared in the Mid Hudson Times on October 29, 2009, and in the Sentinel on October 30th. This fulfills all of the legal requirements to conduct this Public Hearing. 

MOTION was made at 7:05 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to open this Public Hearing for the 2009 Special Districts Budget. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.
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Supervisor Booth said this Public Hearing is for the Special Districts within the Town of Newburgh. They include Consolidated Water 1, Consolidated Water 2, and the Lighting Districts, which consist of the Consolidated Lighting District, Lakeside Road, Fleetwood, Orange Lake and Colden Park. There are ten Sewer Districts, but as of January 1, 2009 there will be nine, due to the consolidation of Colden Park and Crossroads.   The Sewer Districts are as follows: Algonquin, Gidney, Meadow Hill, Meadow Hill South, Meadow Hill North, Wintergreen, Route 17K, Fleetwood, Nob Hill and Crossroads. It also includes certain Drainage Districts that have been established in the Town as well as Greenshire Way Road improvements. Supervisor Booth said Consolidated Water 1 went up $0.15 per thousand. The rate will be $1.05 per thousand set by the assessment. Consolidated Water 2 increased $0.30 to a rate of $1.75 per thousand also set by the assessment. The reason for the increase in Water 1 and Water 2 are based on the increase of the New York City water charges between 2007 and 2008 at a total of 13% for the water and the chemicals that are used for the filtering and chlorination of the water. This includes the 15% increase for chlorine gas, a 24% increase for caustic soda, and an increase of 18% for electricity. Also added onto these charges are transportation charges. He said the Lighting Districts increased based on the increase for electricity. Jackie Calarco, the Town Accountant, takes into consideration the trend of how the Town is being billed and adjusts the budget accordingly. The O&M rates and the Town’s sewer bonds are as follow: the 2009 sewer rates have decreased or stayed the same. Supervisor Booth asked the Board members, Mr. Osborne, Mr. Taylor and Ms. Calarco if they had any questions. There were none. He then opened this meeting up to the Public. 

Philip Losgar, Orange Lake, said he has to pay the sewer bond, Water 1 and Water 2 charges even though he can not receive any of the services. The rates are going up again this year and now he will have to pay more and he is still unable to receive any of the services.   
Supervisor Booth said he understands his frustration. Mr. Losgar’s property was included in the Orange Lake Sewer and the Consolidated Water District. The Town does not have a mechanism to take a property out of a district once they have been included in that district. 

Mr. Taylor said once a district is established and the determination is made that property benefits from that district, the Town then goes out and bonds the district improvements. The mechanism for taking those properties out of that district is no longer present. If the Town did not go out and finance those improvements there would not be an issue. The Board has previously made adjustments in the formulation with the Sewer District for properties that can not obtain service. 

Mr. Losgar asked why the Town will not refund the money he has paid to the Sewer District because he does not have the ability to have the service.  

Mr. Taylor said a determination was made that his property benefited from being included in the district. He said in some cases the water does not have to be a service. It includes the ability of fire flows to protect the property and that is sufficient for a benefit. 

Mr. Losgar said if he had a fire the Fire Department would have to bring in a pumper truck because his house is so far back in the woods. He asked what benefit he was being provided.
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Supervisor Booth said Mr. Losgar’s property has been in the District since 1970.

Mr. Losgar said the Town is taking his money and he does not have the ability to tap into any of the services he is being billed for. He asked why the Town can’t refund his money.   
Mr. Taylor said there is no legal mechanism for a refund. Benefit formulations can be modified to account for the fact that the property can not obtain service. 

Supervisor Booth said the Board has been looking for a mechanism to solve this problem because Mr. Losgar is not the only one with this problem. 

Mr. Losgar said whatever can be done will be greatly appreciated.   
Supervisor Booth asked if there were any other questions. 

Richard Quinn, Meadow Winds, said Meadow Winds is part of the Lighting District, but the residents of Meadow Winds pay for their own lighting and maintenance of their lights. It is his opinion that they should be removed from the Lighting District. 

Mr. Taylor said he did provide an analysis, for the Board to review, of a mechanism for removing someone from the Lighting District because the district is not bonded.     
Supervisor Booth asked if there were any other questions from the audience or         Board members. There were none. 
MOTION was made at 7:20 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to close this Public Hearing. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.

6.
RESOLUTION: Approving the 2009 Special Districts Budget

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to adopt the Resolutions for the fiscal year 2009 as follows:


1. Resolution of Final Adoption of Assessment Roll and Benefit Formula in the Town of Newburgh for all Sewer Districts billed quarterly (Crossroads, Stewart Airport-Crossroads, Meadow Hill South, Meadow Hill North, Algonquin, Gidney, Fleetwood, 17K/UA, Wintergreen)

2. Resolution establishing the operating and Maintenance rates of the Town’s Sewer Districts.


3. Resolution of Final adoption of Assessment Roll & Budget/Consolidated Water District.


4. Resolution of Final Adoption of Assessment Roll & Budget-Greenshire Way Highway improvement area-County Tax Warrant.


5. Resolution of Final Adoption of Assessment Roll & Budget for Drainage Districts (Amber Fields, Cox and Stonewall Estates).


6. Resolution of Final Adoption of Assessment Roll & Budget for Lighting Districts (Colden Park, Consolidated, Fleetwood, Lakeside and Orange Lake).

 
The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.  
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.
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7.         RESOLUTION: Approving the 2009 General and Highway Budgets
MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the General Fund and Highway Fund for 2009. The Town General Fund will be set at $6.11 per thousand and Highway at a rate of $4.61 per thousand for a total of $10.72 per thousand. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene said in all her years with the Town, this was the most difficult thing that she has had to do. The expenses have been growing as it has been for everyone and it is not easy to raise taxes. 

Supervisor Booth said one of the major factors that went into this budget was the Dynegy settlement, which was the bulk of the increase. There were increases with the Court settlement even though the Town did their best. There were large increases in the utility prices, fuel and there was a loss of revenue. The Town’s mortgage tax was $313,000.00 less than what was budgeted. This has been a difficult year economically. The 2009 General and Highway Budgets are less than 2008. The Board is going to do their best to contain costs and keep the budget intact and taxes down. 
Councilman Benedict said this has been one of the most difficult aspects of his position that he has had to face. He said Ms. Calarco, our Town Account, as well as the entire Town Board has worked very hard on this budget. The Board has asked all of the Department Heads to do more with less for this year and next year. The Town will continue to provide services that our Town residents are used to.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.

8.
SEQRA LEAD AGENCY DESIGNATION: For the Route 300 Wastewater           
                                                                                        Trunk Line

Mr. Taylor said this action is part of the Environmental Review Process under the State Environmental Review Act. The Town Board has received an Environmental Assessment Form for this project. This involves the installation of approximately 6,750 linear feet of sewer trunk main which will connect the Town’s sewer system to a new development, Driscoll subdivision. The Town Board, after receiving the assessment form from the Developer, is exercising due diligence. They identified two other agencies that are involved in this project, which are the New York Department of Environmental Conservation and the United States Army Corps of Engineers. They have circulated a notice that they intended to assume the position of Lead Agency of an environmental review of the project. Thirty days have expired since the circulation of that notice. The Town Board is now in the position to assume Lead Agency status for the project. This project will not involve the expenditure of any Town money. It will involve the installation of the sewer mains by the developer. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Resolution of the Town Board Designating the Town Board as Lead Agency: Route 300 Sewer Trunk Main Extension-Phase 2 Project. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.   
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.
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9.         CODE COMPLIANCE: Marketplace Blasting Permit
Mark Taylor said the Board has before them a memorandum from Mr. Stitetler, Town Building Inspector, saying the standard insurance amount is insufficient. The Town’s standard insurance amount for blasting permits is one million dollars. The Code provides for the Board’s determination on two matters for a blasting permit. The first is the amount of the insurance and the second is the amount of the Bond that must be posted to secure against potential damages from the blasting. There are upper limits established by the Code for insurance that the Board can determine the appropriate amounts of the surety bond up to two million dollars for each person injured, three million dollars for each accident, and five hundred thousand for property damage. The Board can then put a requirement for an amount up to one million dollars. This is up from a standard amount of $50,000.00, which is required for all blasting permits. 

Supervisor Booth said he had a conversation with Cathy McCarty, the Vice President of William A. Smith and Son, which is the Town’s insurance agent. She represents NYMIR the Town’s insurance carrier. It is her recommendation that the Town should ask for the maximum amount allowed by law, which is two million, three million and five hundred thousand. Supervisor Booth then asked Mr. Osborne for his opinion.

Mr. Osborne said, given the recommendation of the insurance agent, the proximity of houses that border the site and the age of those structures, he would recommend the maximum allowed by Code. 

Mark Taylor said the Town does have in place a Surety Bond in the amount of two hundred thousand dollars in connection with the program that the Planning Board established for the potential damages to wells in the area. He raised this point in anticipation that the developer may advance a position that the $200,000.00 should go toward the one million dollars. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict that the Town proceeds with the maximum limits of insurance surety bond which is two million, three million and five hundred thousand.. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.   

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.

10.
POLICE: Budget Transfer
Supervisor Booth said the price of gasoline has escalated and the Police Department fuel fund is over budget. This transfer is needed for the purchase of gasoline that was delivered to the Police Department on October 28th .
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the budget transfer submitted by Supervisor Booth, dated November 13, 2008, for 8000 gallons of gasoline delivered to the Police Department. The amount of the transfer is $8,714.99 and the money will come from the Contingency account number 1990-0499 and go into the Police Department fuel account number 3120-0450. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.
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11.
BUILDINGS & GROUNDS: Budget Transfers

            MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the budget transfers submitted by Les Cornell, Director of Buildings and Grounds as follows:
            $5,000.00     From Repairs to Non Vehicle Equip-Police Headquarters                                              (001.1625.0474) to Utilities-Police Headquarters (001.1625.0481)
            $5,000.00     From Maintenance/Leases/Contracts-Police Headquarters


          (001.0625.0497) to Utilities-Police Headquarter (001.1625.0481)
$1,245.00     From Equipment-Public Service Building (001.1622.0200 to                                       Utilities-Public Service Building (001.1622.0481)
$1,000.00     From Maintenance./Leases/Contracts-Public Service Building 

                     To Utilities-Public Service Building (001.1622.0481)

The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.

12.       WATER SUPPLY:
A.
Chadwick Lake Reservoir Watershed Protection Property Acquisition
Mr. Osborne said the Board authorized Phase I when Mr. William Hildreth, Land Surveyor, provided a maximum of two sketches to show the acquisition parcel and potential subdivision of the remaining parcel at a fee of $1,200.00. He is asking the Board to now approve Phase II.

Supervisor Booth said this parcel is on the North side of Mill Street and the Town is negotiating to purchase this 12 plus acres directly on the Plattekill Creek which feeds into Chadwick Lake. The purchase of this property is for the watershed protection plan. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve Phase II of the proposal submitted by William B. Hildreth, L.S., dated October 1, 2008. Phase II is to perform a boundary survey, provide a two lot subdivision map and descriptions for a fee of $7,800.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.

B. Budget Transfer

Supervisor Booth said Mr. Corbett is asking for a $12,000.00 budget transfer. This money was originally budgeted for the replacement doors at the Filter Plant. This money will pay for a total electric replacement of Electric Service Tank One which is located directly across from the Filter Plant on Route 32.

Mr. Osborne said this line was an old buried line that lost power to the volt. The pipe was corroded and they were unable to repair it. They had to trench and it was replaced with new plastic tubing. This work needed to be done in order to restore power to the vault. 

Supervisor Booth said this job had to be completed once it was started because the tank is needed and he and Mr. Osborne consider this an emergency repair. The total amount for this repair was $9,602.48.  
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MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the budget transfer dated November 13, 2008 submitted by James Corbett, Water Supply Superintendent in the amount of $9,602.48. The money will come from the $12,000.00 that was budgeted for the replacement of the doors at the Filter Plant. The funds will go into the expense account number 8330-0499. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.

13.
ENGINEERING: Hydrant Painting


Mr. Osborne said that the original contract for the hydrant painting included an estimated quantity of 400 hydrants. The contract also allowed for the addition of up to 200 more hydrants at the Town’s discretion. A total of 512 hydrants have been painted under this contract. The Accounting Department has asked him to obtain Town Board approval for the 112 hydrants over the 400 originally specified in the contract. 

In addition, he is requesting authorization from the Town Board to extend the time of the contract and add up to an additional 150 hydrants to the maximum 600 under the original contract, bringing the total to 750 hydrants. There are funds available in the capital project budget to pay for this extended total. The contractor indicated he would hold his price as previously bid for the additional work in the spring of 2009.


Supervisor Booth said that William Puchalski, Water Department Superintendent, is very pleased with the job done on the hydrants that has already been done. 


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the 112 hydrants over the 400 originally specified in the contract. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.


MOTION was made Councilwoman Greene to approve an additional 150 hydrants to the maximum 600 under the original contract; this will bring the total to 750 hydrants. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 


DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene said she is thrilled with the work that has been done on the fire hydrants and so are the Fire Companies. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.
14.
ANNOUNCEMENTS & OTHER PRESENTATIONS


Supervisor Booth said there will not be a meeting next week and he wished everyone a happy and safe Thanksgiving. 

Councilwoman Greene said there will be a spaghetti and meatball dinner on Thursday night at the Cronomer Valley Fire House. She invited everyone to come. She also wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving and she knows Councilman Woolsey and Councilman Piaquadio do also. 


Councilman Benedict also wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving. 
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15.
PUBLIC COMMENTS


Eleanor Doderer, Wintergreen Avenue, has a concern with a violent sexual  

offender, who is living in the senior citizen housing located on Route 52. She worries about the welfare of the residents there. Most of them are alone and she asked about the age limit of the people who are allowed to reside there. 


Supervisor Booth said he called the management of Senior Horizons, and is still waiting for an answer from them, but it is his understanding that the occupants who live there are allowed to have one child live with them. He said the Town does not control who can live in Senior Horizons. 

Mr. Taylor said he is not certain under what zoning provisions this project was approved. He said there is an agreement in place for certain elements of the project between the Town and the Project’s sponsors. He does not know the specifics of that agreement.  


Supervisor Booth said the Town makes sure it publicizes when a level three sex offender is residing in the Town. The Town will go door to door to all of the child-care and school facilities within that area. The Town can not control where a parolee lives, it is controlled by the New York State Division of Parole. The Town can only closely monitor the person.

Ms. Doderer said she does know that there is a parole reentry program and it does provide for housing. Parolees are not left homeless on the street; her concern is for the people in the area. 

Rick Bartley, Wenmar Drive, said there is a development that is going in by his house. Two years ago he and his neighbors came before the Board to discuss the development. They were told there would be a road, curbs and sidewalks. What has been installed is a road with shoulders and a swale of blacktop. The road is 25 feet with a 2 to 5 foot soft shoulder and a small swale filled with item 4 stone. The swale goes across the driveways instead of having a pipe that would run under the driveway. He has talked with the engineer who is in charge of the job and is not satisfied with the answers he has been given. The work does not look acceptable. 


Mr. Osborne said the shoulders are not in good condition and there is a lot of restoration work that needs to be done in that development. There are one or two driveways with culvert pipe, but there are other driveways that do not. Mr. Osborne does not consider this job done and it does have to meet Town standards before the roads are dedicated.


Councilman Benedict said that Mr. Osborne and Darrell Benedict, the Highway Superintendent, have very high highway standards that have to be met by developers. They are looking to meet the standards that the Board wants and the residents deserve.


Supervisor Booth said these roads will not be accepted for dedication until they meet Town standards. 
Mr. Bartley said his biggest fear is that the developers will leave and they will be left with roads that do not meet the Town’s standards. 


Supervisor Booth said the Town does have a bond for this project and if the developer leaves, the bond money will be used to finish the roads. 
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Supervisor Booth asked if there were anymore questions. There were none. He thanked everyone for coming and for their comments and input. He wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving.  


Councilman Piaquadio arrived at 7:55 p.m.

16. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 8:00 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 8:00 p.m.

Submitted by

_____________________________                  _________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk                  Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
